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NEWS AND NOTES

PERSONAL AND MISCELLANEOUS
Compiled by the Managing Editor

Forty-second Annual Meeting of the American Political Science As-
sociation. The forty-second annual meeting of the American Political Sci-
ence Association will be held at Cleveland on Friday, Saturday, and Sun-
day morning, December 27-29, with the Hotel Statler as headquarters.
In view of the decision of the American Society for Public Administration
to hold its annual meeting in the spring, a joint meeting with this Society
will not be held this year. Breakfast meetings, however, have been sched-
uled for the Managerial Committee of the Mid-West Conference of Politi-
cal Scientists, the Executive Council of the Southern Political Science
Association, and Pi Sigma Alpha, national honorary political science
fraternity. A joint breakfast meeting and a joint round table on “Educa-
tion for Democratic Citizenship’”’ will be held in collaboration with the
National Council for the Social Studies. A dinner meeting of the Penn-
sylvania Political Science and Public Administration Association will
be held also. The program has been built around the general theme, ‘“The
Problems of Government in the Post-War World.” These problems may
be viewed as essentially domestic, foreign, or international in character.
With this point of view in mind, the program committee has attempted
to emphasize those major governmental problems that must be faced to-
day or in the immediate future. In elaboration of the general theme, round
tables and section meetings have been scheduled on the following subjects:
The Need for Constitutional Reform; Representative Assemblies in a
Technological Age; Post-War Government Personnel Problems; Post-War
Problems of Local Government; Federal Administration: Transition from
War to Peace; Government and Business in the Post-War Period; Politi-
cal Parties; Judicial Organization and Administration; Metropolitan Gov-
ernment; Pressure Groups; Developments in Administrative Law; Gov-
ernment Planning; The Political Pathology of the South; Civil Liberties;
Public Opinion and Political Communications; University Bureaus of
Public Administration; Intergovernmental Fiscal Relations; Problems of
Teaching in Political Science; Education for Democratic Citizenship;
Labor and Politics; Militarism and Politics; Technology and Politics;
The Trial of War Criminals; American Foreign Policy: The Pacific and
Far East; American Foreign Policy : Europe and the Near East; American
Foreign Policy: Latin America; Constitutional Problems in European
Countries; The British Commonwealth of Nations; International Organ-
ization; and Beyond Relativism in Political Theory. Of the thirty round
tables and section meetings scheduled, fifteen will hold two sessions each.
On Saturday afternoon, prior to the annual business meeting of the Asso-
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ciation, a series of panel meetings conducted by the panel chairmen of
the Association’s Committee on Research will be held. Panels scheduled
to meet include State and Local Governments and Comparative Govern-
ment. Three luncheon programs and two general evening sessions have
been planned. The evening of the presidential address will be devoted to
a consideration of judicial problems, with President Walter F. Dodd and
other persons distinguished in the judicial field as speakers. At other
general sessions, it is planned to have major addresses by prominent
officials on the United Nations, the peace treaties and American foreign
policy, and some aspects of government and our national economy. A
Preliminary Program outlining in greater detail the structure of the pro-
gram will be printed within the near future and distributed to the mem-
bers of the Association. The officers and program committee urge all mem-
bers to make plans to attend this first December meeting of the Associa-
tion since 1941.—J. ALtoN BURDINE, CHAIRMAN, PROGRAM COMMITTEE.

Professor Eric C. Bellquist, who has been serving as acting chief,
European Division, Office of International Information and Cultural Af-
fairs, Department of State, has returned to the University of California.

Miss Ellen Deborah Ellis, whose work at Mt. Holyoke College has been
taken over by Miss Ruth C. Lawson, will spend the coming year teaching
at the Istanbul Woman’s College, Istanbul, Turkey.

Professor Denna F. Fleming, of Vanderbilt University, spent the past
summer in the Department of State, as an adviser to Mr. Bernard M.
Baruch, United States member of the United Nations Atomic Energy
Commission.

At Cornell University, Professor Herbert W. Briggs has assumed the
chairmanship of the department of government; Dr. Elias Huzar has been
promoted to an associate professorship; and Dr. Clinton L. Rossiter, III,
has been appointed instructor.

Effective October 1, Dr. Walter H. C. Laves has resigned his post as
associate professor of political science and chairman of the social sciences
in the College at the University of Chicago, to remain with the U. S.
Bureau of the Budget as consultant on international affairs.

Professor Edson R. Sunderland, of the University of Michigan Law
School, has been added to the American Political Science Association’s
recently appointed committee on judicial organization and procedure.

Dr. Harlow J. Heneman, who recently resigned his position at the Uni-
versity of Michigan, is now a special assistant to General John H. Hill-
dring, Assistant Secretary of State for Occupied Areas Affairs and chair-
man of the State-War-Navy Cooérdinating Committee.
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After an absence of more than three years in the Marine Corps, with
rank of Major, Professor H. Arthur Steiner has returned to the University
of California at Los Angeles and has been redesignated as chairman of the
department of political science.

After teaching during portions of the past summer at the University of
Alabama and Cornell University, Professor W. Brooke Graves has taken
up residence in Washington as chief of the State Law Section of the Legis-
lative Reference Service of the Library of Congress.

Between the spring and summer quarters, Professor Graham H. Stuart,
of Stanford University, lectured at the Northwest Institute of Interna-
tional Relations at Reed College. He has received special commendation
from the Department of State for his services at Tangier in preparatory
work on a new statute for that city.

Professor James K. Pollock resumed teaching at the University of
Michigan at the opening of the fall semester. On leave of absence from the
University for the academic year 194546, Professor Pollock served as
political adviser to General Clay and senior representative to the Deputy
Military Governor in Germany.

At the University of Michigan, Dr. Lawrence Preuss has been advanced
to the rank of professor. Prior to his return to the University at the begin-
ning of the last academic year, Professor Preuss served for three years as
an officer of the Department of State, during which period he participated
in the work of the United Nations War Crimes Commission at London,
the Dumbarton Oaks Conversations, the United Nations Committee of
Jurists, and the San Francisco Conference. At the time of his retirement
from the Department of State, he was an associate chief of the Division
of International Organization Affairs.

At the University of Wisconsin, Dr. James L. MeCamy, who formerly
taught at Bennington College and more recently has been chief of the
Division of World Trade in the U. S. Department of Commerce, has been
appointed professor of political science and will assume his new duties in
January. Dr. William 8. Stokes, formerly of Northwestern University,
has been appointed associate professor, and Dr. Robert G. Neumann, who
taught last year at Oshkosh Teachers College, has been appointed lecturer.

Professor Lin Tung-chi, of the National Futan University, Shanghai, is
a visiting lecturer at Stanford University during the autumn quarter and
is offering a course for advanced students in the government and politics of
Chins, as well as a course on Chinese civilization, in the program of Pacific-
Asiatic-Russian Studies. While in this country on invitation from the
Department of State, under the cultural codperation program, Dr, Lin is
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engaged also in preliminary work in connection with a projected library
of Western thought, to be located in Shanghai.

At the University of Maryland, the department of political science has
become the department of government and politics, and has been trans-
ferred from the arts college to the College of Business and Public Ad-
ministration. In addition to Professor Franklin L. Burdette, of Butler
University, as associate professor, the department was joined this fall by
Professor Clifford R. Rader, of the University of Kentucky, as assistant
professor, and Messrs. Robert G. Dixon, of Syracuse University, Edmund
C. Gass, of the University of North Carolina, William N. Rairigh, of the
University of Maryland, and Peter J. Turano, of the University of New
Mezxico, as instructors.

At the University of Pennsylvania, Drs. Robert Strausz-Hupé and John
P. Horlacher have been promoted to the rank of associate professor; Pro-
fessor Edgar B. Cale has been made director of the Summer School and of
College Collateral Courses; Professor Bradford W. West has been named
director of student personnel in the Wharton School; and Messrs. Cecil J.
Burnett and George M. Hougham and Miss Ava Clark have been ap-
pointed instructors.

Professor Boyd A. Martin, of the University of Idaho, gave courses at
Stanford University during the summer quarter.

Professor John Brown Mason, formerly of Fresno Junior College, Cali-
fornia, is now a lecturer in political science at Oberlin College.

Dr. Robert H. Connery, at the Catholic University of America before
the war, is now on the staff at Stanford University.

Dr. J. M. Hagopian, formerly instructor in economics at Oregon State
College, has accepted an instructorship in political science at the Univer-
sity of California at Los Angeles.

After service with the U. 8. Army in New Guinea, Leyte, Manila, and
Tokyo, Dr. Dale Pontius has been appointed to an assistant professorship
at Tulane University. Mr. Warren Roberts, Jr., has been appointed to an
instructorship.

Dr. Arnaud B. Leavelle has resigned his post at Swarthmore College to
accept a position at Stanford University, where he will handle work in
political theory. Dr. Morgan Thomas, who completed his work for the
doctorate at Harvard University last June, has accepted an instructorship
at Swarthmore.

Dr. E. Grant Youmans has resigned as management analyst with the
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War Assets Administration to accept an instructorship in social science at
Michigan State College.

Professor W. V. Holloway, formerly of Tulane University and the New
Orleans city civil service department, has accepted an associate professor-
ship at Tulsa University, and will offer courses in American government,
public administration, political parties, and municipal government and
administration.

Dr. Ralph F. Bischoff has resigned his associate professorship of govern-
ment at Wesleyan University to accept a position as law librarian and
associate professor of law at the New York University School of Law.

Dr. Oliver Garceau, formerly assistant professor at Harvard University,
has accepted an associate professorship at the University of Maine.

Professor Stuart A. MacCorkle, of the University of Texas, served as
visiting professor at the University of Illinois during the 1946 summer
session.

Dr. Andrew Gyorgy, formerly of the University of New Hampshire,
has accepted an assistant professorship at Yale University, where he will
assist in several phases of the international relations program offered
by the department of political science.

Dr. Richard C. Spencer, government organization specialist in the
Governments Division of the U. 8. Bureau of the Census, has been ap-
pointed professorial lecturer at the George Washington University and
will teach municipal government in the fall term and political parties in
the winter term.

At the New Mexico State Teachers College, Professor Arthur L. Bach
has been appointed dean of the college.

Dr. Stephen K. Bailey, who since his release from the Navy in Decem-
ber, 1945, has been doing research on Capitol Hill under a SSRC De-
mobilization Award, has been appointed assistant professor at Wesleyan
University. He taught government at Hiram College before the war, and
during the war served as assistant to Professor William P. Maddox in
0.8.8. Mediterranean operations.

Professor John T. Salter, on leave from the University of Wisconsin,
and recently engaged in writing history for the AAF in the War Depart-
ment, has taken a new post with the War Assets Administration.

Dr. Paul M. Zeis, whose appointment at Miami University was an-
nounced in the last issue of the REVIEW, subsequently resigned because of
inability to secure suitable housing for his family.
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Dr. Harold Winkler, recently instructor at Harvard University, has
accepted an assistant professorship at the University of California; Cap-
tain George A. Lipsky has resigned his commission at the U. 8. Military
Academy to accept appointment as lecturer; and Dr. Dwight Waldo,
recently with the Bureau of the Budget, has been appointed assistant
professor.

At the University of Minnesota, Dr. Willmoore Kendall has been given
leave of absence for 1946—47 to serve as head of the Latin American Re-
search Division of the Central Intelligence Group of the National Intel-
ligence Authority.

After four years of service with O.P.A., Dr. Conley H. Dillon has re-
turned to his post as head of the department of political science at Mar-
shall College.

Professor Maurice G. Burnside, of Marshall College, was nominated in
August as Democratic candidate for Congress in the Fourth District of
West Virginia.

At Marshall College, Dr. A. E. Harris has been appointed chairman of
the graduate division, and Mr. Leo Oxley has been appointed instructor
for the fall term.

At Pomona College, Mr. John F. Golay, former Rhodes scholar and
ex-RAF navigator, has been appointed to an instructorship, and Dr. Allan
B. Cole has been made associate professor of Oriental affairs.

After two and one-half years as director of research for the Committee
on Legislative Research of the Missouri General Assembly, Dr. Charlton
F. Chute has returned to his former position as director of the Govern-
mental Research Institute of St. Louis.

Dr. Lincoln Smith, recently at the University of Pennsylvania, has been
appointed visiting assistant professor at the University of California at
Los Angeles.

Dr. Lester H. Phillips, of the University of Michigan, has accepted a
position as professor of political science in the Colorado State College of
Education at Greeley.

Professor Linden Mander, of the University of Washington, is on leave
from teaching duties until January. He has been in Australia and New
Zealand since early summer investigating certain problems pertaining to
that general area.

Dr. Walter Riley, formerly of Whitman College, has been appointed
assistant professor at the University of Washington, and Mr. Gene Setzer,
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formerly of the University of Wichita, has been made an associate,

Dr. Henry Janzen, formerly of Hamilton College, has joined the politi-
cal science staff at Pennsylvania State College.

Commander Robert R. Robbins, USNR, a member of the department
of political science at Tufts College prior to his entrance into the U. 8.
Navy in 1942, has accepted an assistant professorship at Ohio State Uni-
versity.

Dr. Carroll Hawkins, who received his doctorate this year at the Uni-
versity of Minnesota, has been appointed assistant professor at Michigan
State College.

Mr. Claude B. Stephenson, Jr., and Mr. Donald Hester have been
named instructors at the University of Tennessee for the current academic
year.

Dr. Paul Kelso, who returned to the University of California at Los
Angeles last March after three years in the Air Forces, has accepted an
assistant professorship at the University of Arizona.

At Mount Holyoke College, Dr. Donald M. Morgan and Miss Ruth C.
Lawson have been promoted to the rank of assistant professor.

At the University of Michigan, Dr. Clark F. Norton has been promoted
to the rank of assistant professor and Dr. Ferrell Heady, who served part
of last year as visiting lecturer at the University of Kansas City, has been
appointed instructor.

Professors Philip E. Jacob and Donald Harter, of the University of
Pennsylvania, are doing part time teaching this year at Swarthmore
College.

Dr. Hilton P. Goss, formerly of the State College of Washington, has
accepted a position with the Historical Research Staff of the Army Air
Forces’ newly established Air University at Maxwell Field, Alabama. He
will be in charge of certain phases of research relating to instruction and
planning for selected Air Forces officers enrolled in the five post-graduate
colleges of the Air University.

At Bucknell University, Dr. Ralph E. Page, dean of men and professor
of political science, has resigned to become director of the New York
Maritime Academy with the rank of Captain; Dr. Enrest W. Meyer has
been granted leave for the spring semester to enable him to accept an
invitation to teach political science at the Universities of Frankfurt and
Marburg; and Dr. Roger J. Hargrave, of the Duluth State Teachers Col-
lege, has been appointed assistant professor and Mr. Walter G. Held
instructor.
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At the Illinois Institute of Technology, Professor Herbert A. Simon has
been made chairman of the department of political and social science, and
Mr. Donald W. Smithburg has been appointed instructor in political sci-
ence.

Dr. Claude E. Hawley has resigned his professorship at the University
of Florida to accept an associate professorship at the University of South-
ern California. In the summer of 1946, he served as visiting professor at
Northwestern University.

Professor Charles P. Schleicher has resumed his teaching duties at the
University of Utah after a leave of absence of three and a half years,
From February, 1943, to June, 1945, Dr. Schleicher worked with the
Civilian Personnel Division, Office of the Secretary of War, serving as
chief of the Reports Development and Review Section during the latter
part of the period. In June, 1945, he transferred to the Department of
State, where he served as chief of the Committee Cobrdinating Section of
the Central Secretariat until September, 1945.

Professor Eugene P. Chase has returned to Lafayette College from the
Department of State. During his three years with the Department, he was
occupied with various projects in preparation for the postwar settlements,
serving as head of the British Commonwealth unit of the Division of
Territorial Studies, and later as assistant chief of the Division of Depend-
ent Area Affairs. He attended the San Francisco Conference in 1945 as
secretary of Committee I1/4, the committee on trusteeship, and in the
same year served also as secretary of the committee on political and con-
stitutional problems at the first conference of the Food and Agricultural
Organization at Quebec.

At Duke University, Professor Robert R. Wilson has returned from the
Department of State to resume his teaching duties and department chair-
manship; Dr. John H. Hallowell has been advanced to the rank of asso-
ciate professor; Dr. C. H. Richards, formerly of Texas Christian Univer-
sity, has accepted an assistant professorship; and Mr. Earl Hanson,
formerly of the University of Illinois, an instructorship.

The University of Detroit is building up its new department of political
science, recently transferred from the College of Commerce and Finance
to the College of Arts and Sciences. Rev. Robert C. Hartnett, S.J.,
director of the department, announces the addition of Dr. Tibor Payzs,
formerly of Loyola University, Chicago, as assistant professor in the field
of international relations.

Dr. John J. George has been promoted to a full professorship at Rut-
gers University. During the summer, he taught at the University of Cali-
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fornia, and in June he received the Democratic nomination for Congress
in the Fifth District of New Jersey.

Lieutenant Commander George Lee Millikan, USNR, has been re-
leased to inactive duty and has accepted an assistant professorship at
Louisiana State University. He formerly was assistant professor and chair-
man of the department of political science at the University of Delaware.
On his last tour of duty in the Navy, Lieutenant Commander Millikan
served as assistant deputy secretary of the Joint Chiefs of Staff in Wash-
ington.

Mr. Milton R. Konvitz, for the past eight years on the law and public
administration faculties of New York University and a member of the
faculty of the New School for Social Research, has become director of re-
search and associate professor at the New York State School of Industrial
and Labor Relations, Cornell University. This fall, the Cornell Univer-
sity Press will publish his The Alien and the Asiatic in American Law, and
the Columbia University Press will publish his The Constitution and Civil
Rights, both written on a Rockefeller Foundation grant.

The twenty-sixth annual meeting of the National Council for the
Social Studies will be held at Boston, November 28-30, with the Hotel
Statler as headquarters. For final program, available about November 5,
apply to Merrill F. Hartshorn, 1201 Sixteenth St., N.W., Washington,
D. C.

Mr. E. L. Woodward, Montague Burton professor of international
relations at Oxford University, Professor Denna F. Fleming of Vander-
bilt University, and Professor William B. Willcox of the University of
Michigan, are among the members of a seminar on international affairs
which is being conducted at the Institute for Advanced Study at Prince-
ton during the current academic year.

Dr. Bernard Brodie has been granted leave of absence from the Institute
of International Studies at Yale University to serve on the faculty of
the new National War College during the autumn semester. The Na-
tional War College, located in Washington, was opened on September 3
for the purpose of providing on the highest echelons in the State, War, and
Navy departments intensive training in international relations as well as
military strategy.

Professor John B. Whitton has returned to Princeton University after
a year’s service in Europe with the American Army, first as head of the
department of political science at Biarritz American University and then
as lecturer in geopolitics at the U. 8. Constabulary School in Sonthofen,
Bavaria. While at Biarritz, Professor Whitton was granted the degree of
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doctor honoris causa by the University of Bordeaux. Last spring he gave
a series of lectures on American foreign policy at the Ecole des Sciences
Politiques in Paris.

At the University ol Kansas, Professor Ethan P. Allen has succeeded
Professor Walter Sandelius as chairman of the department of political
science. Dr. Hilden Gibson has been granted a year’s leave of absence to
accept a post-doctoral fellowship at Harvard University, School of Busi-
ness Administration. Dr. Eldon Fields, formerly of the University of
Chicago, has accepted an assistant professorship and will devote his time
to Social Science Survey and courses in theory. Mr. Thomas Page has ac-
cepted a position as research associate in the Bureau of Government Re-
search, and will devote his time to a study of the assessment system in
Kansas, also teaching one course in the department of political science.

Lieutenant Commander James T. Watkins, IV, USNR, has been ap-
pointed to the faculty of Stanford University to offer courses in interna-
tional relations and the governments of the Far East. Upon completing
the course at the Naval School of Military Government and Administra-
tion at Columbia University, Commander Watkins joined the faculty and
staff of that school, and later was assigned to the military government
headquarters, Tenth Army, in Hawaii. He then took part in the invasion of
Okinawa and remained as postal and communications officer in the mili-
tary government. Later he was appointed Government Officer for the
Ryukus, and Director of the Department of General Affairs. Drawing
upon the experience gained as a teacher in Japan and China, and his
special knowledge of Oriental conditions, he developed a native adminis-
trative organization for the islands of Okinawa Gunto and thus supported
the mission assigned to the military government of the Ryukus. He left
Okinawa when responsibility was transferred to the Army, and is now on
terminal leave.

The Institute of Public Administration, in New York, has announced
for the year beginning this fall a program of graduate instruction designed
to afford intensive training for a very limited number of college graduates
of high rank in scholarship and in campus or job leadership.

Aided by a grant from the Rockefeller Foundation, the Social Science
Research Council has undertaken to place gift sets of two hundred and
fiftty American social science books and monographs published since 1939
in forty university libraries in European countries oceupied by Germany
during the war. The first shipment left New York early in July, and all
selected libraries are expected to have received their sets before the end
of the year. The project has been under the direction of Dr. Thorsten
Sellin, of the University of Pennsylvania.


https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400051832

https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055400051832 Published online by Cambridge University Press

982 THE AMERICAN POLITICAL SCIENCE REVIEW

The private papers of Frank O. Lowden, governor of Illinois during the
first World War and member of Congress from Illinois between 1906 and
1911, have been presented to the University of Chicago by Mrs. Florence
Lowden Miller, a daughter of the late Governor Lowden, and wife of
Dr. C. Phillip Miller, professor of medicine at the University. Governor
Lowden was a trustee of the University of Chicago from 1905 to 1912 and
was chairman of the board of trustees of the Public Administration Clear-
ing House from its organization and affiliation with the University of Chi-
cago in 1931 until his death in 1943.

A workshop in State and Local Government for teachers and prospec-
tive teachers of high school civies and social studies was held on the campus
of Michigan State College, July 8-26. The project was sponsored by the
Institute of Local Government, the Michigan Municipal League, the
State Department of Public Instruction, the State College, the Uni-
versity of Michigan, Wayne University, and the state colleges of educa-
tion; and the instructional staff was chosen from state, county, and city
officials and from teachers of political science in the sponsoring institu-
tions named. The object was to afford students opportunity to learn first
hand from practitioners about the perplexing problems of government,
while also giving them contact with academic people familiar with the
theory and fundamental principles of the subject.
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